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VFWDC General Meeting Venue 
 

The club meets on the first WEDNESDAY of each 

month at 8:00pm.  With the following exceptions; 
No meeting in January.  November meeting is at a 

selected location, watch the calendar. 

 

Blue and Gold Room 

Club Noble 

46-56 Moodemere Street 

Noble Park 

Melways ref: 89 D4 

 

Members and guests are welcome to 

dine at the bistro before attending  

the meeting from 6:30pm. 

 
The General Meeting will be held online on Wednesday 1st July 2020 at 8.00pm 
due to the current restrictions in place.  

Log in via the app Zoom or dial in using your mobile phone. 
Please check your emails for further information to log into the meeting.  

NOTICE BOARD 

Enter via front or back entrance 

Aberfeldy Track 

In association with Westland Gippsland Relic, Mining and Heritage Protection Inc , the club 

maintains a section of the Aberfeldy Track with working bees throughout the year.  View the club 
calendar for the next upcoming working bee. 

http://westgippslandinc.com.au/membership.htm
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President Steve Pitcher president@vfwdc.com 

Vice President David Bruinsma vicepres@vfwdc.com 

Secretary Sally Higgs secretary@vfwdc.com 

Treasurer Ly Ho treasurer@vfwdc.com 

General Committee 

Trip Coordinator Des Whall trips@vfwdc.com 

Magazine Editor Mary Griffiths editor@vfwdc.com 

Association Delegate David Bruinsma delegate@vfwdc.com 

General Committee Callum Brown  

 Jeff Griffiths  

Support Positions to Committee 

Web Manager Ben Whitworth web@vfwdc.com 
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Catering Ann Crockett  
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Hi everyone, 

Welcome to another edition of Free Wheeling magazine. 

I am pleased to report that we have begun to resume club trips.  It was a bit of a slow and 
cautious start over the Queen’s Birthday long weekend but we do have additional trips planned 

and in our trip pipeline for the period ahead.  So please, watch this space... 

As most of you would be aware, recent outbreaks of COVID-19 due to increased community 

transmission rates has resulted in some tightening of group gathering restrictions in outdoor 

spaces.  The maximum number of people allowed to gather for recreational purposes under the 
current State of Emergency has been reduced to groups of 10 people or less.  Until the situation 

changes, please bear this in mind for future trip planning and participation purposes.  Our trip 

leaders are putting contingency plans in place to help us adapt and comply with the restrictions 

as they evolve. 

Some of our members may have heard about the recent formation of a new motoring body – 
Australian Recreational Motoring Association (ARMA).  This organisation is appealing to a number 

of recreational interest groups across the country, including our Club, to become a financial 

member of their association.  After careful consideration, and based upon the information 

currently available to us, the Committee resolved at its last meeting for our Club not to become 

involved with ARMA at this time.  I am happy to take any questions that anybody may have about 
this at our next General Meeting. 

Finally, I would just like to remind everyone that we are nearing the end of the current 

Committee year.  Next month (August), we will be holding our Annual General Meeting.   

Each member that is financial as at the AGM date can nominate themselves (or be nominated by 

another member) if they wish to join the Committee.  To help our members understand the 
different Committee roles and the types of duties involved (which aren’t onerous), Committee 

position descriptions will be available for review in this and next month’s edition of the Club 

magazine.  If you are interested in becoming a Committee member but you’d like to know a little 

more about what’s involved, please feel free to reach out to me or another member of the 

Committee for a chat. 

Take care, tread lightly and remember to keep safe. 

 

Steve Pitcher 

President 

PRESIDENT’S REPORT 



 

 

 

 

To All Members 

 

2020/2021 Club Memberships are now due for renewal and are open to New Members. 
 

Can you please complete VFWDC Membership Application & Renewal Form now available from the 

website and forward this to the Treasurer as soon as possible.  

 

You can download the Membership form now   Click here 
(Payment details can also be found here too). 

 

 

Email :       treasurer@vfwdc.com 

 
Postal Address:   The Treasurer 

      Victorian Four Wheel Drive Club Inc. 

                           PO Box 778, Dandenong, Vic 3175 

 

For any member who may be finding it difficult to renew their annual Club membership the 
Committee has resolved to allow affected members an extra 3 months (ie. until 30 September 

2020) to complete their membership renewal, additionally, membership renewal fees will be 

reduced by $20 (all membership types) where members renew by 30 September 2020.   

 

If you intend to renew your membership, please complete VFWDC Membership Application & 
Renewal Form now and forward this to the treasurer so we can keep you updated with the latest 

information. 

 

 

 

 

MEMBERSHIP RENEWALS 

https://vfwdc.com/forms.html


 

CLUB MERCHANDISE 

PRICING 

Club Polo Shirt $28.00  Club Hoodie  $50.00 

Club Singlet and T-Shirt $15.00  Club Sleeveless Reversible Vest $50.00 

Club Polar Fleece Full Zip Jacket $45.00  Club Bucket Hat $16.00 

Club Caps $10.00  Club Beanie $10.00 

Club Wide Brim Hat $18.00  VFWDC Windscreen stickers   

Club Drivers Jacket (Coat)          $70.00  Small $6.00 

   Large $8.00 

Club Cloth Badges 120mm $8.00    

We encourage all members to purchase a Club Polo shirt. 

Email your order to merchandise@vfwdc.com. Please ensure you advise size required. 

mailto:%20merchandise@vfwdc.com


 

CLUB CALENDAR AT A GLANCE 

 

To All Club Members 

 

 The General Meeting will be held ONLINE on Wednesday 1st July, 2020 at 8.00pm. 

Log in via the app Zoom or dial in using your mobile phone. 

Please check your emails for further information to log into the meeting. 
 

 Outdoor gatherings are now permitted .  New Limit.   Maximum of 10 People. 

Please check Parks Victoria for seasonally closed areas if you are going into State or 

National Parks. 

 Reminder to renew your membership if you haven’t done so.  Click here 

Note:  YOU MUST BE PAID UP FINANCIAL MEMBER(S) prior to attend the 

Mt Skene Snow trip, and/or to serve on the committee. 

 

 Invitations are now open to join the committee 

The Annual General Meeting is on 5th August. Nominate a member (or yourself!) to 
become part of our committee. Read the available roles at the end of this month’s 

edition of the magazine.  
 

 

Something goofy happened to someone on a trip?  Nominate them for the next “Good on ya” 

trophy!  Send a quick summary to trips@vfwdc.com 

July 

1st Wed General Meeting Online       Log in 

                 Dial In 

Via Zoom  

Via Mobile Ph. 

20th Mon Committee Meeting   

25th Sat Mt Skene—Snow Trip Sally H 0435 782 207  

August     

5th Wed Annual General Meeting   

17th Mon Committee Meeting   

September     

2nd Wed General Meeting   

21st Mon Committee Meeting   

IMPORTANT 

https://vfwdc.com/forms.html
mailto:trips@vfwdc.com


 

MINUTES OF GENERAL MEETING  

Attendees 

 As per attendance sheet 

Ben W Megan, Tristan & Sally,  

Steve P, Callum, Carolyn and David, Stuart 
and Maree, Sally H, Joe S, Brett and Nikki, 

Daryl, Ly, Barney 

 

Apologies 

As per attendance sheet 

 Alan and Ann, Des, Joe Yammouni 

 

Minutes from Last Meeting 

Accepted by Stuart Bowker 

Seconded by David Bruinsma 

 

Matters arising from Last Meeting 

 Accounts update from Treasurer Report to 

be updated in the Agenda tonight 

 

Correspondence In/ Out: 

Emails In and out: 

 FWDV—Mt Skene Road Closure Update 

 Treasurer’s Report update circulated to 

Committee 

 President Email to members on update of 

camping and overnight trips 

 From Austravel SafetyNet Inc. committee to 

discuss HF Radio Net 

 Email from David on St Annes Winery 

 Email from Parks Victoria relating to Early 

Closures of Tracks 

 Trackwatch Delivery has been changed to 

PO Box 

 
Mail 
 Not been to post box 

 

Treasurer's Report  

 Ly presented Treasurer’s report for March, 

April and May 

 Addition error in March has been corrected 

 

Accepted by: David Bruinsma 

Second by: Stuart Bowker 

 

Association Delegate Report 

 Jamison-Licola Road has been closed early 

by the Mansfield shire—Email was sent out 

by 4WD Victoria 
 

COVID-19 

 Restrictions have been eased which means 

overnight camping is now available.  Email 

sent out on current requirements—May 30. 

 There are still limits—not everything is open 

so please check restrictions if you are on a 

trip for the area that you are going to. 

 Membership renewal fees are extended to 

end of September 

 Membership fee has been reduced by $20 

which is a pass through from Four Wheel 

Drive Victoria. 

 

New Members/Guests and Prospective Members 

 No enquiries and no new members 

 Steve welcomed Daryl Lynch 

 

General Business 

 Discussion on track closures—be careful if 

running trips as many tracks are closed 

early.  Take chainsaw if travelling as many 

trees might be down across tracks. 

 AGM is coming up in August—If you are 

interested in joining the committee please 

speak to one of the committee members to 
learn more about the rules.  Will need to 

determine a mechanism to get nominations 

and complete voting—This will be discussed 

at the committee meeting.  The rules 

enable voting to occur not in person. 

 David provided an update on St Annes 

Winery—If you want to put an order in, call 

them and speak to Shirley and let her know 

you are part of the club.  As restrictions lift 

will be open to doing an event. 

 

Past Trips 

 Nil. 

 

 

June 3rd, 2020  Virtual Meeting Zoom 



 

 

Upcoming Trips 

 King River—Queens Birthday Weekend—Sally 

and Tristan Leading Trip.  Still looking for 
other participants to attend 

 

Meeting Closed  20:48 Hours 
 
Next meeting: 8pm Wednesday 1st July 

 



 

Members can advertise any four wheel drive or camping related items they wish to sell or buy.  
 
Just email the editor, editor@vfwdc.com, with the following:  
 

1. Description of the item  
2. Price  

3. Contact details  

4. Photos (highly recommended)          
 

TRADING POST 

          
 
Brush bars and Side steps are used but in good condition.   
 
For Sale Only $300.00        *If you buy the brush bars and the side steps  
                                         we throw in the bash plate too. 
 
Contact:  Ann & Allan   
 
Mobile:  0455 289 168.  

 

2007 Toyota Prado Land Cruiser Brush Bars & Side Steps 



 

TREASURER’S REPORT 

Cheque A/C` Opening Balance as at 01/05/2020 $4,468.89
Closing Balance as at 31/05/2020 $4,468.89

Term Deposit Opening Balance as at 01/05/2020 $6,753.63

Closing Balance as at 31/05/2020 $6,753.63
Petty Cash Opening Balance as at 01/05/2020 $49.85

Closing Balance as at 31/05/2020 $49.85
Consolidated Closing Cash Position $11,272.37

Treasurer’s Report
May 2020



 

 
 

 
Stuart and I were lucky enough to go camping on the June long weekend.  
We went to Wonnangatta Valley via Howitt Plains. It was a really cold weekend.  

I was talking to the local ranger and I am adding his personal details because he said that if you or 
anyone in your club has a question on what tracks are open in the Heyfield area. This will give you 
a contact for your trip planning.  

Maree Bowker 

 

Contact Details: 

Wayne Foon Ranger at Heyfield  

Phone:  03 8427 2582  

Mobile: 0409 369 588 

wayne.foon@parks.vic.gov.au  

Parks Vic General No: 131963  

 

 

FOR YOUR INFORMATION 

mailto:wayne.foon@parks.vic.gov.au


 

UPCOMING TRIPS 

DESTINATION Mt Skene 

LEADER/CONTACT NO. NAME:    Sally Higgs 

MOBILE:  0435 782 207 

DATE 25th July Snow Trip 

Friday 24th to Sunday 26th July 2020   
NOTE: This is TBC as it depends on the ability to get a 

permit for this day. The date may need to change  

MEETING PLACE / TIME TBC—Jamieson 8.00 am 

GRADE WET: Medium 

DRY: Medium 

TRIP ACTIVITY DETAILS Seeking permit to drive on the Jamieson-Licola road up to 

the summit of Mt Skene. How far we get will depend on the 

snow.  We can go and look at Crowes Hut, drive Barkley Jeep 
Track and have fun in the snow. 

Meet at 8am in Jamieson to then head up Mt Skene. 

We intend on heading up on Friday night and will be 

camping.  Location to be determined.  You can choose your 

accommodation type in the area there are pubs, air bnb or 
you can choose to do a day trip up. 

VEHICLE LIMITS MINIMUM: 3 

MAXIMUM: 10 

(we may have to cap it based on total group numbers due to  

COVID-19)  

APPROX KMS MEETING PLACE 
TO DESTINATION 

100Kms round trip from Jamieson 

LAST AVAILABLE FUEL  PETROL: Jamieson 

DIESEL:  Jamieson 

Recommend Mansfield to get Alpine Diesel 

DISTANCE BETWEEN SUPPLIES 50Kms 

EQUIPMENT REQUIRED Full recovery gear 

Warm clothes, blankets etc. in vehicle in case we get stuck 
on the mountain 
Food 
Camping gear or what ever is needed for your 
accommodation  
Chains must be carried for the permit – you can hire them 
from Mansfield (it will be very unlikely you will need to 
use them though)  

MAPS REQUIRED Trip Leader will have all maps 

RADIO CHANNEL CB / UHF 11 

GOOGLE MAPS  

 



 

 
 

 

With Sally & Tristan Higgs 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Following the COVID-19 lockdown we used the easing restrictions to plan a trip away camping.   
We had set up a trip for the Queen’s Birthday long weekend to head up to the King Valley and 

Craig’s Hut area.  We did not get any takers so we decided that we still wanted to head away to 

get the smell of a campfire again and also try out our new draw set in the vehicle.  There had 

been snowfalls in the King Valley area so we decided that we did not want to head there by 

ourselves so we stayed closer to home. 
 

We had not been down to the Loch Sport area so after chatting with Des we got some great tips 

on some camping areas down near The Honeysuckles.   We left Melbourne on Saturday morning.  

It was an uneventful trip down and there was not much traffic.  The clouds were rolling in as we 

headed out of town and there had been mention of a few showers.  This did not deter us as we 
had the awning and tent with lots of coverage from the rain if needed. 

 

On arrival in The Honeysuckles we checked out a number of the campsites and found a beautiful 

spot with no one close by.  There were a few people out but the camps were spread out so we 

had our space.  We got the tent and awning set up just after lunch and a sprinkle of rain came 
through.  We were tucked in behind a dune and could hear the waves pounding on the beach.  

There were a few people out on the beach surf cast fishing.  We did not see if they caught 

anything but just being by the ocean was good enough. 

 

We got the fire going and settled in for an afternoon and evening by the fire.  
The weather cleared and we relaxed in front of the fire. I had 

heard about cooking chocolate mudcake inside an orange in 

the fire so I got a couple of microwave triple chocolate 

mudcake brownies and prepared the oranges with the cake 

mix to put in the fire. They took about 15 mins to cook and 
came out tasting great with a touch of orange through the  

chocolate it was a great finish to the meal. 

 

We woke to an overcast Sunday morning and had a lazy get up and pack up before heading up the 

coast towards Loch Sport. We checked out the Trinculo Shipwreck on 90 mile beach. There was 
only the spine of the ship left in the sand. We had the Hema maps and it looked like a nice four 

wheel drive track up the sandspit  so we went to check it out as it looked like you could then get 

across a bridge into Loch Sport. Unfortunately there was a gate half way up the spit so we turned 

around and headed down the tarmac to Loch Sport. We had lunch supporting a local cafe before 

heading up to The Lakes National Park. We entered the park and went about 500m.  
The corrugations on the road were terrible and we had a speed limit of 40km so we decided that 

we did not want to rattle the car to bits so turned around and headed home.  

 
It was a great night away and so close to Melbourne. The drawer set was fantastic and I cannot 
wait to use it again. We will definitely head back there again. 

 
6th—8th June, 2020 by Sally Higgs 

TRIP REPORT 



 

COMMITTEE DUTIES 

As it is coming close to the time for the Annual General Meeting (5th August), the committee has 

decided to add the basic descriptions of the duties accepted from the Executive Committee 

positions.  

 
Title: President                 The President’s role is a voted committee position and it is the 
                                         President’s responsibility to be fully versed with the Club Rules. 

  Attendance of general meetings making sure meetings are held in  
                                 accordance with the requirements as specified in the Constitution 

  Draw up an agenda for General Meetings and ensure meeting is run in a  
                                 structured manner.  

  Lead the meeting through the agenda, keeping discussion relevant,  
                                 decision making clear and encouraging member participation when  
                                 required. 

  Appoint general committee roles and delegate duties to the committee  
                                 members.    

  Make sure Committee Meetings are held in accordance with the 
                                 requirements as specified in the Club Rules. 

  Draw up an agenda for Committee Meetings and ensure meeting is run 
                                 in a structured manner.  Write monthly President’s report for the  
                                 newsletter to report relevant information to members. 

  Attend Four Wheel Drive Victoria president meetings when required 

  Oversee and assist in resolving any members disagreements  

  Welcoming new members or visitors at general meetings 

 

 
Title: Vice President          The Vice President’s role is a voted committee position and it is the 
                                         Vice President’s responsibility to be fully versed with the Club Rules. 

  To convene and run orderly meetings in accordance to the Clubs  
                                                     Constitution in the event of the President is absent 

 To organise guest speakers for each meeting and be responsible for  
                                providing the necessary support, assistance and fellowship to ensure 
                                that their presentation is of the highest quality and they leave our 
                                meeting with a deep respect for the organisation they have just visited. 
                                Furthermore, to introduce those guest speakers to the meeting and 
                                move an effective vote of thanks for their presentation. 

 Assist in all necessary aspects of administration of the Club Official  
                                Newsletter of the Victorian Four Wheel Drive Club Inc 

 



 

   
Title: Secretary               The Secretary’s role is a voted committee position and it is the 
                                       Secretary’s responsibility to be fully versed with the Club Rules. 

 

  Collect the club mail from the club PO Box (778) at Dandenong Plaza  
                                 Shopping Centre prior to the General Meeting.  

  Attend the General Meeting ensuring that the Attendance, Apologies  
                                 and Visitors books are available for members / visitors to sign in 

  Take the minutes of the General Meeting  

  Present the incoming and outgoing correspondence at the General 
                                 Meeting 

  Type up the minutes noting number of attendees, apologies and visitors  

  Attend the committee meeting  

  File correspondence in and minutes of the general meeting 

  Attend to any outgoing correspondence as determined by the  
                                 committee  

  Ensure new member kits are up to date and available as required  

  Maintain the membership list  

  Print membership cards for current year ensuring that they are signed  

  Attend to annual duties, fill out the Committee Details and Membership 
                                 numbers and hand to the Treasurer to return to the Association with  
                                 payment  

  Ensure that you have become signatory for Club Bank Account  
                                 (coordinate with Treasurer)          

 

 
Title: Treasurer              The Treasurer’s role is a voted committee position and it is the 
                                      Treasurer’s responsibility to be fully versed with the Club Rules. 

  To receive all new member application, and member renewal forms and 
                                 monies and issue receipts Deposit all monies received into club bank  
                                 account (from membership fees, club raffles, sales of merchandise etc.  

  Keep a record of the accounts—which can be made available by request 
                                 of any club member  

  Prepare a monthly financial status report for the General Meetings  
                                 Prepare the AGM report with full annual financials, which will also  
                                 include president and trip coordinators reports.  

 



 

   
Title: Trip Coordinator     The Trip Coordinator’s role is a voted committee position and it is the 
                                       Trip Coordinator’s responsibility to be fully versed with the Club Rules. 

 Ensure attendance to each Club General Meeting fully prepared with  
                                relevant information. 

 If unable to attend it is the Trip Coordinator’s duty to ensure another 
                                committee member has the Trip folder with the up to date information 
                                for the Club Meeting 

 Ensure attendance to all Club Committee Meetings 

 Be up to date with the Trip Leaders Guidelines as specified by the  
                                Adventure Activity Standards and FWDV (copies are in the front of 
                                the binder) 

 Ensure all trip information is correctly recorded in the Trips binder 

 Ensure the Trip Information Forms are up to date for each meeting. 

 Ensure copies of other relevant forms are available if or when needed   

                                                   (Track survey reports, Accident Survey Form, Trip Incident form,  
                                Personal Information forms, Trip rating information)  

 Ensure all TDF (Trip Data Forms) are filled in correctly and a copy is 
                                passed onto the Newsletter Editor  

 Liaise with the Newsletter Editor and follow up any trip reports that  
                                haven’t been submitted  
                                                  

 

Title: Association Representative  
 

                                      The Association Representative’s role is a voted committee position and 
                                       it is the Association Representative’s responsibility to be fully versed  
                                       with the Club Rules. 

  To attend all Association meetings with the President, and to report  
                                 back to committee and also the General meetings with all items  
                                 pertaining to the Victorian Four Wheel Drive Association.  

 



 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 



 

CONTINUING ON THE  

JOURNEY BACK IN TIME 

 

HERE IS  A LITTLE BIT OF LIGHT  

READING  FROM  

JULY 1989 

 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 


